
6. Prayer 

Philippians 4:6-7 

Prayer is our communication with God. Christians have a real, living relationship with Him.  
Unlike Muslims, Buddhists, or even many Christians, who just think that prayer is merely 
“reciting” written prayers. No. We have a living relationship with the Creator God. We can 
speak to Him as children to a Father. And get answers. We’re told to:


1 Thessalonians 5:17

Pray without ceasing.   

We are always in full two-way communication with Him. 


The Westminster Shorter Catechism gives a good definition of prayer:


Q. 98. What is prayer?

A. Prayer is an offering up of our desires unto God, for things agreeable to his will, in the 
name of Christ, with confession of our sins, and thankful acknowledgment of his mercies.


And Christ Himself taught the disciples how to pray. Not like the heathen, with vain 
repetitions, but in real, heartfelt communication:


Matthew 6:7-13

But when ye pray, use not vain repetitions, as the heathen do: for they think that they shall 
be heard for their much speaking. Be not ye therefore like unto them: for your Father 
knoweth what things ye have need of, before ye ask him. After this manner therefore pray 
ye: Our Father which art in heaven, Hallowed be thy name. Thy kingdom come. Thy will be 
done in earth, as it is in heaven. Give us this day our daily bread. And forgive us our debts, 
as we forgive our debtors. And lead us not into temptation, but deliver us from evil: For 
thine is the kingdom, and the power, and the glory, for ever. Amen.


And in Philippians, we’ve got a wonderful description of the Christian’s prayer life:


[6] Be careful for nothing; but in every thing by prayer and supplication with 
thanksgiving let your requests be made known unto God. [7] And the peace of God, 
which passeth all understanding, shall keep your hearts and minds through Christ 
Jesus. 

“Be careful for nothing,” or “Be anxious for nothing.” Prayer is to keep us from getting 
anxious. If, after prayer, we’re more worried about our situation than before, we’ve got it 
all wrong. Prayer should be a relief from the cares of this world, knowing the the Lord of 
glory is in control of all things, and looks after His people. We’re to make sure we are:


1 Peter 5:7  
Casting all your care upon him; for he careth for you. 

Real prayer is calling on the Lord in a two-way living relationship. It was said of Moses:  


Exodus 33:11




And the LORD spake unto Moses face to face, as a man speaketh unto his friend. 

Now, that’s real prayer. Speaking to Him. Communicating with Him. Crying to Him. Not 
merely reciting words, or vain repetitions. The Lord is there to call upon at any time. We 
are not to be afraid of doing so:  


Hebrews 4:16

Let us therefore come boldly unto the throne of grace, that we may obtain mercy, and find 
grace to help in time of need. 

We are to pour out our heart to Him:  


Psalm 62:8

Trust in him at all times; ye people, pour out your heart before him: God is a refuge for us. 

We are told to “let your requests be made known unto God.”  He knows them all 
anyway, but He wants us to articulate them. And we are always to pray “with 
thanksgiving.” One of the worst things we read about the wicked is that they were never 
thankful for God’s mercies:  


Romans 1:21

Because that, when they knew God, they glorified him not as God, neither were thankful; 
but became vain in their imaginations, and their foolish heart was darkened. 

Now, if we’re true believers, that can never happen to us. But as true believers we should 
be all the more thankful in our hearts for the Lord’s mercies. He has given us life, health, 
strength, food and clothing. Every breath comes from Him. Every heartbeat comes from 
Him. And above all else, we have been given the most precious gifts of all: repentance 
and faith in Christ. We should never cease to be thankful to Him:  


Psalm 136:1

O give thanks unto the LORD; for he is good: for his mercy endureth for ever. 

1 Thessalonians 5:18

In every thing give thanks: for this is the will of God in Christ Jesus concerning you. 

And if we pray to God in this prescribed manner, not in empty recited prayers, but in a 
real heartfelt relationship, our anxieties will be quenched. We are told we will receive “the 
peace of God” in our “hearts and minds.” Our spiritual problem is in our hearts and 
minds. That’s where the battle takes place. It’s there that we get anxious about things. 
And it’s also where the Lord works in us. True religion is spiritual:


Ephesians 6:12

For we wrestle not against flesh and blood, but against principalities, against powers, 
against the rulers of the darkness of this world, against spiritual wickedness in high places. 

This is not talking about peace with God. If we’re truly the Lord’s people, we already 
received that when we first came to Him in repentance and faith:  


Romans 5:1

Therefore being justified by faith, we have peace with God through our Lord Jesus Christ. 



This is talking about the peace of God. This is a state of heart and mind that we can have. 
But we need to ask for it. It is something to attain in our hearts:


Romans 15:13

Now the God of hope fill you with all joy and peace in believing, that ye may abound in 
hope, through the power of the Holy Ghost. 

Isaiah 26:3

Thou wilt keep him in perfect peace, whose mind is stayed on thee: because he trusteth in 
thee. 

And we can’t understand it, it “passeth all understanding”. It is incomprehensible. It’s 
impossible to explain, especially to those who’ve never experienced it.  


1 Peter 1:8

Whom having not seen, ye love; in whom, though now ye see him not, yet believing, ye 
rejoice with joy unspeakable and full of glory. 

Notice, it doesn’t say wait for the answers to our prayers, then we’ll receive the peace of 
God. It just says “let your requests be made known to God” and then we’ll receive it. 
So we receive the peace of God as soon as we make our requests to Him. But how can 
this be? If I ask you a question because I’m worried about something, I won’t have any 
peace in my mind until you’ve at least given me some sort of answer. If you just sit there 
and say nothing, my anxiety, if anything, is probably going to be increased. But with God, 
we get the peace in our hearts and minds before He’s answered. Isn’t that strange? 


And another question that ought to cross our minds: What’s the point of prayer, when 
God knows what we want before we ask anyway? The answer is quite simple. Prayer, real 
prayer, is for our benefit, not God’s. He knows what we want before we tell Him. God 
knows everything. In fact He knows far more about what we need than we do. Our 
prayers only scratch the surface of what we really need. The Holy Spirit prays for us: 


Romans 8:26,27

Likewise the Spirit also helpeth our infirmities: for we know not what we should pray for as 
we ought: but the Spirit itself maketh intercession for us with groanings which cannot be 
uttered. And he that searcheth the hearts knoweth what is the mind of the Spirit, because 
he maketh intercession for the saints according to the will of God. 

And Christ is also praying for us:  


Hebrews 7:25

Wherefore he is able also to save them to the uttermost that come unto God by him, 
seeing he ever liveth to make intercession for them. 

What a comfort it is to the Christian to know that both Christ and the Holy Spirit are 
praying for him. We need them. Our prayers are so shallow, even at the best of times. We 
feel so inadequate in prayer.  


And then finally we see that all our prayers should be “through Christ Jesus.” These 
aren’t just words to say at the end of every prayer. As though God will hear us better if we 



always say the magic words, “In Jesus name, Amen” at the end of every prayer. That’s 
superstition.  But Christ is the one we must acknowledge in everything. We can have no 
access to God the Father unless it is through the Son:   


Ephesians 2:18

For through him we both have access by one Spirit unto the Father. 

We may not be able to understand prayer. We may not know how God is going to answer 
our prayers. But we know that prayer works. We have promises and examples throughout 
the Bible that this is true:  


James 5:16

The effectual fervent prayer of a righteous man availeth much. 

Let’s make sure we are fervent in our prayers, and that we have a true, real relationship 
with Jesus Christ. He is the only one who can answer our prayers and lead us in the right 
way. And this, according to this passage, is the perfect answer to all our worries.  


